RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
May Minutes 2022

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held at 19.30 hours on Monday 16th May 2022.

	1. ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN
Nomination and seconder of Chairman for the year

	2. ELECTION OF VICE-CHAIRMAN
Cllr King has nominated Irene Collins as Chairman for Riverhead Parish Council, seconded by Cllr Hooper. Does anyone else wish to make a nomination? Approved by Show of hands 
I have nominated both Chris Kennett and Janice King as Vice-Chairmen and Cllr Hooper has seconded both. Does anyone else wish to make a nomination? Approved by Show of hands

	3. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mrs King (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper, Mr Smith and Mr Croucher
Also present: Mrs Estefani (Clerk), Caroline Penollar (retiring Clerk)
Two residents from Cranmer Road.
Apologies accepted: Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Cllr Chard KCC and Cllr Bayley SDC

	4. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	5. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 19th April 2022 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	6. Reports from District/County Councillors
None

	7. Terms of reference for Committees and Sub-committees
Updated copies of the terms of reference for the Committees & sub-committees were reviewed {and the amendments approved}

	8. APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS TO SERVE ON COMMITTEES/SUB-COMMITTEES
· Reminder that the Chairman and Vice Chairmen are ex officio voting members of all committees. Committees must hold their meetings in public and therefore must comply with publishing an agenda 3 clear days in advance. Also remember, the Standing Orders, which deal with the procedures that Committees and Sub-committees must follow, are available on the Parish Council website.
· List of each committee and the current members updated: 
Standing Committee: Mrs Collins, Mrs Kennett and Mr Colnet
Planning Committee: Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart and Mrs King
Finance Committee: Mrs Collins, Mr Smith and Mr Croucher
Highways Sub-committee: Mrs Kennett, Mrs Stewart and Mrs Hooper
Village Hall Sub-committee: Mr Colnet, Mrs Kennett and Mrs Stewart
Open Spaces Sub-committee: Mrs Collins, Mrs Hooper and Mrs King
Parkland Sub-committee:  Mr Smith, Mrs King, Mr Croucher and Mrs Kennett
Communications Sub-committee: Mrs Hooper, Mrs Collins and Mr Smith
Health and Safety: Parkland – Mr Smith
                               Village Hall - Mr Colnet
                               Highways – Mrs Kennett
                               Allotments - Mrs Collins
· Cllr Croucher  is happy to continue to look after the flag flying.The Ukranian flag will be replaced with the Union Jack as soon as possible for the Jubilee.
· Current chairmen of each committee or sub-committee shall call the first meeting within a month at which a chairman must be appointed and the terms of reference signed.

	9. Proposed parking restrictions on Worships Hill
Further to the consultation on parking restrictions between 8.30am-9.30am and 3pm-4pm on Worships Hill, Council discussed if it will be of benefit of Riverhead and its residents. Pollution issues, the safety issues and turning out of Cranmer Road as well as the congestion it causes were discussed and a vote was taken to support the proposal.

	10. Report of procedures and policies to be reviewed
· Reminder that All the Parish Council documents on policy and procedures should be reviewed. 
· CP advises that the Finance Committee investigates Financial Regulations post Brexit at its first meeting. 
· Cllr Kennett reviewed the draft Code of Conduct last year and it had changed, and she recommends that it is fully adopted by Riverhead Parish Council once finalised. Clerk has provided her with a copy of the ones that NALC have just so Cllr Kennett can have another look when she returns from holiday and put it on next month’s agenda to progress.
· In respect of all our other policies, please can someone meet with Clerk to sit down and prioritise the order to update them using the support information on the KALC website. Then we can allocate the policies to the best councillor for review. Cllr Croucher volunteered to meet ME on a Friday to do this.

	11.  To set meeting dates for Full Council for the year
· 3rd Monday of the month does seem to work, however next year the 17th April meeting is on the first Monday after the schools holidays – Everyone was happy to defer that meeting until a week later 24th April.

	12. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Solar panel storage battery 
· CP to populate the KALC carbon footprint calculator with raw data from pre-pandemic 2019/20 from home on a voluntary basis.
· Identify which streetlights need redecorating first as this work could be started soon. Cllr Kennett to identify worse 15.
· Watering planters around Village.
b. Picnic in the Parkland
· Cllr Croucher to provide a template for the preparation of the risk assessment for the event – Jubilee Picnic in the Parkland.
· Cllr Stewart and Cllr King clarify exactly which activities are going on and who is managing them. Council’s public liability insurance needs to be checked. Cllr Stewart to email order of the day to Cllr Hooper and Clerk.
· No other outstanding issues.
c. Highways
Street lights
· The issue caused by the current electricity supplier transferring its accounts to a subsidiary has been resolved. The Council is no longer being overcharged on the standing chargers, however it is required to pay the Climate Levy Charge as the KwH usage is now properly spread out so that more is paid for in the winter months.


Footpaths and pavements
· Water leak reported to Kent Highways.
Street furniture 
· New Village sign design was looked at. To comply with current regulations, it can no longer have a curve at the top, and it has black writing rather than blue. The full Council are happy to proceed.
Traffic and local parking
· [bookmark: _Hlk104989175]Some local residents requesting a crossing between Tesco and the new child activity centre on Hamlin Road and carried out a count of people crossing which we then sent to Nick Chard. This was in response to last year’s tragic death on the other side of the roundabout. Nick Chard forwarded it to Kent Highways who responded that there have been no accidents reported to the police at this place. Therefore it is something that can only be progressed using the Highways Improvement Plan (HIP). It was Kent Highways that removed it from the last HIP that the Parish Council submitted. Kent Highways have now asked the Parish Council to confirm Chipstead Lane is the priority as this was the only item that Kent Highways left on the HIP. So this is something the Highways sub-committee need to address when it meets. 
· Mrs Stewart reported  4 speeding cars during Speedwatch session at Workship Hill.
Local business and services
· A car was broken into during the month on Blackmead.
· No further issues to report or questions on Highways.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· The Fire Alarm was installed on Wednesday 4th May. Both Clerk and Cllr Colnet had been shown how to run safety tests. Weekly tests will continue to be carried out weekly, but will now be logged as part of the Fire Safety Log Book record. The clerk has designed a sign off to cover all the weekly checks so the minutes will no longer be the record and after this month, Cllr Colnet will no longer need to confirm his checks.
· Little Mill, who installed the roof lights, have confirmed that completion certificates have been applied for their end and will be issued by FENSA and Home Improvement Protection and will follow in the post shortly. They have also asked if the Council would be happy to provide a testimonial for them – the council are happy to do so.. CP will draft something for Cllr Kennett to review and send to them once the completion certificates have arrived.
· Little Mill did inspect the broken motor for the blind to see if they could find a maker, but nothing was visible and they confirmed it has been water damaged. Village Hall team will bear Little Mill in mind when it comes to replacing the blinds.
· The new pre-school has submitted an application to Ofsted and hired the hall in May and July to hold open days for prospective children. So it is looking more hopeful that a pre-school will be back in the hall from September or shortly after.
· Enovert Community Trust have transferred the grant money now the installation of the roof lights is complete. It has asked for some publicity; Cllr Hooper is happy to liaise with Clive Himsworth as to the usual wording and put something on social media. The Trust has also asked for a short video to be prepared to show the Trustees and Clive has offered to help with this.  CP will meet with him shortly to sort this out.
· There has been an issue with the emptying of the sanitary bins as the contractor has been turning up on a Friday to empty them, but no one has been using the hall to let them in. Initial, the contractor will not offer another day of the week, so Michele has been asked to monitor the usage and contact Initial to alert her as to when they are coming  so she can leave them outside.
· No further issues to report or questions on Village Hall.
d. Parkland
· We are still awaiting a response from a formal email to Baker McDonald about the lack of progress on changing the right of way on the Parkland entrance for Ragstones.
· Clive has raised concerns about the location of one of the new benches under a tree due to safety issues should a branch fall. He has also pointed out that it will need regular cleaning to remove bird mess.
· A new resident in Montreal Road has spotted fencing dumped in the stream at the end of his garden and Clive has offered to investigate to see if its removal is something the monthly working party can do.
· Mr Keer from Barnside on the Parkland driveway will start his improvement works in the 3rd week of July and will carry out the improvements requested by the Council at the same time. Clive has offered to liaise with him nearer the time as he has asked if his workmen can park a car in the Parkland to keep it out of the neighbours’ way.
· No further issues to report or questions on Parkland.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· There is still turnover on the allotments, but the waiting list is filling up vacancies.
· Cllr Hooper has been liaising with DMB Law in respect of the Scout lease.
· Cllr King updated the Council on the recent meeting with the Scouts.
· CP will show new clerk who to send the annual Scout bill to before she leaves.
· The opening we blocked at Broadmead Allotment site has been broken down, the Open Spaces team will have to decide how to deal with it.
f. Communications
· Nobody aware of a breach in GDPR.
· No further issues to report or questions on Communications.

	13.  PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
22/00982/HOUSE - 15 The Close Riverhead TN13 2HE
Second storey extension above existing ground floor single extension. Extension of existing roof dormer on rear elevation. Response: Support
22/00969/HOUSE - Oak Beams Montreal Road Riverhead TN13 2EP
Single storey side extension at ground and first floor. Garage conversion. Alterations to fenestration with the addition of rooflights. Response: Support
22/00986/HOUSE - 137 Marlborough Crescent Riverhead TN13 2HW
Loft conversion with rear dormer. Response: support
22/00999/HOUSE - 35 The Floats Riverhead, TN13 2QT
Demolition of existing conservatory. Construction of a single storey rear extension with rooflights. Alterations to fenestration. Response: support
22/01099/HOUSE - 30 Lyndhurst Drive Riverhead TN13 2HQ
Demolition of existing garage & utility room; erection of single storey and two storey extensions to side & rear of dwelling; conversion and extension of roof space; modification to roof line; insertion of roof lights and two rear-facing dormers; change to vehicle access. Installation of a tiled canopy over the front door.
Planning permission was granted for 28 Marlborough Crescent.

	14.  FINANCE
· Julia Chamberlain, the Internal Auditor, paid her 4th visit of the year to carry out spot checks and review the processes in place. She has signed the Internal Audit report and there is a copy in your packs for you to review.
a) The Annual Governance Statement which had previously been distributed was approved.
· CP emailed everyone a copy of the Annual Governance Statement and the working paper used to monitor processes and controls put in place to ensure governance is complied with on Thursday 5th May. There were no questions about whether the Council should sign this Statement.
I propose to approve the Annual Governance Statement 2021/22 seconded by Cllr Alan Colnet, show of hands
b) Consider the Accounting Statements previously distributed. 
· Caroline emailed everyone a copy of the Accounting Statement 2021/22 and the working paper that will be submitted to the External Auditor on Thursday 5th May. She reported an amendment to one of the supporting papers to properly explain the variance in ‘Other income’ between this accounting year and the previous one. Caroline has already signed this Statement as Responsible Finance Officer. There were no questions about whether the Council should sign this Statement.
· I propose to approve the Accounting Statements 2021/22 seconded by Cllr Phil Smith show of hands
c) Notified item: motion to pass resolutions in accordance with the ‘Mandate for Local Authority’ form authorising HSBC Bank plc to act on instructions made on behalf of the Council by any two listed signatories.
· Given recent retirements, it is time to update signatories on the banking mandate for HSBC. There is a copy of the mandate in your pack which I will read out for the purposes of the minutes:

3.1 Until the Council cancels this mandate, the Bank is authorised to act on any instructions provided that they have been given by those persons named in the Specimen Signatures section (or authorised by such persons in accordance with the applicable authorisation requirement(s)), as follows: Please choose one of the following three options
Any one listed person solely [    ]      Any two listed persons together [ X ]

Please note in respect of opening additional accounts, making applications for and signing agreements relating to electronic banking and/or telephone banking and debit, credit or charge card facilities, if more than one person is authorised and the Council has allocated individual signing limits, only the individual(s) with the highest limit will be authorised to apply to open additional account(s), make applications and/or sign agreements.

3.2 That any debt incurred to the Bank under this mandate shall, in the absence of written agreement by the Bank to the contrary, be repayable on demand.
3.3 That the Clerk of the Council is authorised to supply the Bank, as and when necessary, with lists of all persons who are authorised to give instructions on behalf of the Council, and that the Bank may rely on such lists.
3.4 That the Council accepts the account(s) and banking relationship with the Bank will be governed by and subject to the Business Banking Terms and Conditions (a copy of which has been provided) as amended from time to time, together with any terms and conditions in respect of specific products and services requested by the Council.
3.5 That these resolutions be communicated to the Bank and remain in force until cancelled by notice in writing to the Bank, signed by the Chairperson or Clerk to the Council from time to time acting or claiming to act on behalf of the council and the Bank shall be entitled to act on such notice whether the resolutions have been validly cancelled or not.

I propose to the following resolutions are passed:
 seconded by Cllr Lucy Hooper Show of hands
d) Approve invoices for payments, including renewal of annual insurance policy.
· Further to the expenses list emailed by Mara last week, there are a few more invoices added. Can we review the list you have in your packs and note that some have already been settled if the date precedes todays date. Large bills from suppliers include £1,585.80 to Spy Alarm after they finally installed the new fire alarm system, the renewal of the Scribe accounting software licence at £561.60 and the quarterly maintenance contract with Streetlights for £688.09. Are there any queries – can I have a show of hands to approve.
· The work for the 5 yearly Electrical Installation Condition Report and annual Portable Appliance Tests was carried out today. There was a replacement part, so the cost is higher than the quote of £850+VAT. There was a Show of hands to approve this invoice is settled promptly once it has been reviewed by 2 members of the Village Hall team.
· Zurich Insurance has sent through a renewal quote at the cost of £2,482.48 (last year £2,425.86) and it will need some amendments as Phil and Caroline met earlier in the year and worked out and changed the insurance value after checking some assets. However our largest asset is the Village Hall and a valuation for insurance purposes has not been found. Zurich usually recommend a 4% increase to asset value. Alan, was asked  if we should increase the  building costs for the insured value, he suggested we increase it by (was it 10%?) Caroline will have to ask for the premium to be reviewed, but it is not expected to increase too much. It is due by the 1st of June, Mara as given approval to settle it subject to 2 councillors checking the invoice before then so that we are covered. 10% to be added to insurance value.
e) Other matters to report
· Income received totals £50,943.07 and includes 50% precept £27939 and the Enovert Community Trust grant, £15,123.60, £3,265.28 CIL receipts, £1,562.69 VAT refund and £442 scrap value for the silver trophies. The remaining is for hall hire and some allotment rent.
· CP apologises for forgetting to put the £442 scrap value on the agenda, which means we cannot decide how to spend it yet. It must be used for the benefit of Riverhead; please can everyone have a think about it and make suggestions for deciding next month?
· The spreadsheet in Councillors packs where CP had estimated forward a balance in the current account to the end of September when the remaining precept is received. was looked at. Based on no major projects being completed it is likely to exceed £24,000, so she is recommending the CIL receipt of £3,365.28 is transferred to NS&I CIL, £2,839 is returned to NS&I Village Hall fund as ¼ of the cost of the Council paid roof lights and that £10,000 is paid into NS&I Repairs fund until needed. This means if we progress any major projects before the end of September, we need to remember to check funds are readily accessible as they take a couple of weeks to transfer back from NS&I. This exceeds the limit a clerk is authorised to transfer. The above action was agreed.
· With interest remaining at 0.1% with NS&I and given there is no online banking and a charge for using cheques, please can the Finance team will consider opening another savings account when it next meets.
· No further issues to report or questions on Finance.

	15. CORRESPONDENCE
· Various magazines for Parish Councils were on the table if anyone wishes to look at them.
· Kent Police are expecting Parish Councils to sign up to its new My Community Voice online service as it is a 2-way communication service. Cllr Hooper to sign up to it so we can link information directly on social media. The Clerk will sign up to it for the Council.
· I have completed a NALC survey for the Council on ‘Having your say in direct funding for local councils’
· NALC have issued an online survey on local elections. Cllr Smith volunteered to complete this for Riverhead Parish Council.
· SDC have released a mapping tool for the Local walking and cycling infrastructure plan that is being established. Please do have a look at it and give feedback if you are interested in walking or cycling.
· Can I just ask which of you received the Sevenoaks Town Council brochure promoting its Jubilee activities? CP is aware that Montreal Park, Uplands Way, and Shoreham Lane residents all received it and get other circulars from STC. Apart from costing STC money, it also makes our residents think they are part of STC not Riverhead. Caroline will let the STC clerk know.

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Before they get thrown out, Councillors were asked if they could use the redundant light bulbs and safety caps which were on the table.
· New clerk (ME) will update the contact list now we have decided the new committees and sub committees. If you have saved CP’s name alongside the clerk email/telephone number on your mobiles or emails, do remember to change it to ME’s name.
· As holidays are being planned, Councillors were asked to tell Clerk (ME) when they will be away if they wanted her to minimise the contact from the office and so she can also find a replacement for them if a meeting is called.
· Retiring clerk (CP)’s last day in the office is Wednesday. She will be finishing off some work from home, but will mainly be using up her holiday and time off in lieu until the end of the month. She has also offered to come back in June if ME has any difficulty reconciling the bank account and in August to show ME how to do a VAT reclaim.




The meeting closed at   21.55   pm
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